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FROM THE PRESIDENT

By Christine Hall

 

I would like to begin my first message by thanking all of the membership for
their support and confidence in electing me to the presidency of our fine
organization, the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico.  It is an
honor to be the leader of our organization in our continued efforts to move
forward and change what it means to be blind in the eyes of the public and
our members.

At the time of this writing, it has been less than a month since I took
office.  A few days after our state convention, myself and some of our
members had an opportunity to meet with Congressman Steve Pearce for the
first time since he took office several years ago.  After the initial
introductions, our former state president, Art Schreiber, led off by
informing Congressman Pearce of our main legislative issues and spoke about
the purpose and philosophy of the National Federation of the Blind of New
Mexico.  Greg Trapp, Executive Director of the New Mexico Commission for the
Blind, also addressed some key issues and described some of the successes of
the Commission.  Before the meeting concluded, Congressman Pearce advised us
that he had signed on as a co-sponsor of HR5734 the Pedestrian Safety
Enhancement Act better known to us as the "silent car" legislation.  Now we
need to work to get Congresswoman Heather Wilson and Congressman Tom Udall
to sign on as co-sponsors as well.  We will also be working on getting
sponsors to introduce a similar bill at the state level at next years 2009
legislative session.

Prior to this year's state convention, we sponsored a seminar for parents of
blind children which was very successful.  The seminar was entitled "Literacy: An
Adventure Beyond Reading and Writing" and was enthusiastically received by
parents and other family members of blind children.  One of the goals of
this seminar was to find parents who would be interested in reviving the
Parents of Blind Children Division, and I am happy to say this goal was met.
Claudia Martinez, parent of six-year-old Antonio, has agreed to take a
leadership role in our state division and will be going to the national
convention in Dallas.  She will also be participating in the parent
leadership program at the national level.  By the time you read this
newsletter, POBC will have hosted a picnic held on May 17th in Albuquerque.

The state affiliate hosted its 5th Possibilities Fair the day prior to the
state convention which was also a great success with over 100 people
registered.  Seniors and their families had an opportunity to see many types
of low vision aids and devices and ask questions about methods of performing
daily living activities.  People attended from around the state, and some
of those in attendance from Las Cruces asked to have a Possibilities Fair in their area.  After the
Possibilities Fair, some NFBNM members got together and revived the SAGE
Division, a state division dedicated to seniors.

The student division continues to be an active division within our affiliate
thanks to strong and dedicated leadership.  I am pleased to say that we
now have three divisions (students, parents and seniors) that will help our
state affiliate move forward in meeting the needs of the blind across our
state.

Before I close, I want to extend my thanks to Uncle Arturo who was our
fearless leader for over a decade and has been a positive role model for
many of us in the organization.  He has been appointed to the post of
President Emeritus, and I look forward to his mentorship especially in the
area of legislative work.

May all of you be well and have a happy and fun summer.

 

 

PROCLAMATION

 

WHEREAS, Arthur A. Schreiber has selflessly and tirelessly dedicated himself to better the lives of persons who are blind and visually impaired; and

 

WHEREAS, Arthur A. Schreiber provided invaluable service to blind and visually impaired citizens of New Mexico by serving as the first Chair of the Commission for the Blind from July 1986 to October of 1994; and

 

WHEREAS, Arthur A. Schreiber provided invaluable service to blind and visually impaired citizens of New Mexico by serving as the second Executive Director of the Commission for the Blind from October of 1994 to December of 1996; and

 

WHEREAS, Arthur A. Schreiber continues to provide invaluable service to blind and visually impaired citizens of New Mexico by again serving as Chair of the Commission for the Blind, as well as Chair of the Commission's State Rehabilitation Council; and

 

WHEREAS, Arthur A. Schreiber has had a long and distinguished career as a radio broadcaster and has served his community through numerous boards and foundations; and

 

WHEREAS, after a long and distinguished term as President of the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico, Arthur A. Schreiber has  decided to conclude his service as President; and   

 

WHEREAS, the National Federation of the Blind has advocated for the needs of blind children and adults, including the needs of blind seniors; and  

 

WHEREAS, the National Federation of the Blind has gathered in convention in the City of Albuquerque on the 12th day of April, 2008, the last convention that Arthur A. Schreiber will preside over as President: 

 

NOW THEREFORE I, Bill Richardson, Governor of the State of New Mexico, do hereby proclaim April 12 as:

 

“Blind Senior Awareness Day”

 

throughout the State of New Mexico in honor and appreciation of Arthur A. Schreiber, and call upon all citizens of New Mexico to observe the day accordingly.

 

Attest:  Mary Herrera Secretary of State

 

Done at the Executive Office this 31st day of March, 2008.

 

Witness my hand and the Great Seal of the Great State of New Mexico

 

Bill Richardson

Governor

 

RESOLUTION 2008-01

 

WHEREAS, Arthur Schreiber, Uncle Arturo, (as some of us refer to him with carino) has been a longtime member and leader of the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico, serving in many leadership positions and as a role model and mentor within the organization; and

 

WHEREAS, he has worked diligently to improve the lives of blind individuals in the state of New Mexico and the nation, using his political standing and knowledge of the government and private sectors to advance education opportunities for blind children, strengthen services for working-age blind adults and expand training for older blind individuals contributing to the social and economic integration of the blind into society; and

 

WHEREAS, he is a living example of the ability of blind people to live active, productive lives, demonstrated by his work as the general manager of KOB (now KKOB) AM and FM when first losing his sight, running for mayor of the City of Albuquerque, serving as the Executive Director of the New Mexico Commission for the Blind, his advocacy and continued work in broadcasting and serving on countless community non-profit boards; and

 

WHEREAS, Uncle Arturo’s innumerable outstanding contributions and legacy will long be remembered and cherished by the blind of New Mexico: Now, therefore

 

BE IT RESOLVED by the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico gathered in convention this 12th day of April, 2008, in the City of Albuquerque, New Mexico, that the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico extend it’s sincere appreciation and commend Arthur Schreiber for his years of service and numerous contributions his efforts have made in expanding opportunities for blind people in New Mexico and the nation. 

 

RESOLUTION 2008-02

 

WHEREAS, the membership of the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico understands the need for fuel-efficient vehicles; and

 

WHEREAS, hybrid and electric cars pose an eminent danger to blind pedestrians who depend on sound to cross intersections, driveways and parking lots safely; and

 

WHEREAS, hybrids and electric cars are silent, making it impossible for blind pedestrians to notice their proximity; and

 

WHEREAS, blind pedestrians have already encountered close calls trying to cross intersections, driveways and parking lots, proving the hybrid and electric car ineffectiveness to give our blind citizens an opportunity to go about their business independently and safely as the White Cane Act dictates; and

 

WHEREAS, this is a state-wide problem:  Now, therefore

 

BE IT RESOLVED by the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico gathered in convention this 13th day of April, 2008, in the City of Albuquerque, New Mexico, that the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico calls on the Governor, the Honorable Bill Richardson, and the Transportation Department to work with the NFB of New Mexico and the Commission for the Blind to take the lead in insuring the protection and safety of our blind citizens by requiring sound-generating devices that would enhance the ability of pedestrians to hear approaching hybrid and electric cars.

 

 

SAGE Division Revitalized

 

In an afternoon meeting held at the NFB possibilities fair in Albuquerque on April 10, a group of blind seniors met to revitalize the senior division.

 

The mission of the SAGE division of the NFB of New Mexico shall be to advance the welfare of the senior blind of New Mexico and of the nation.

 

Officers were elected and annual dues were collected. The officers are as follows: president, James Babb; vice president, Kay Boyd; secretary, Nancy Burns; treasurer, Peggy Hayes; and board members, Minnie Woods and Don Burns.

SAGE stands for Senior Action Group Energy

 

 

Convention Highlights

 

We had 162 registered participants at our 2008 state convention held in Albuquerque April 11, 12 and 13. This was down a bit from last year but the enthusiasm was great. Pam Allen, our national representative, was able to attend this year as well as Albuquerque mayor Martin Chavez. There was something for everyone at this convention:  the latest technology such as the KNFB reader mobile, exploring the philosophy of our movement, and plans for the future.

 

Our exhibit hall had to be expanded from our original plan to allow for the large number of exhibitor requests for table space. Besides the KNFB reader mobile, we got to examine the Humanware Victor Stream, digital talking book machines, a device that accurately identifies prescription medicine, the latest in video magnifiers, and much more. Christine Hall and her team did a fantastic job on the convention program.

 

Friday was seminar day consisting of separate meetings for Parents of Blind Children of NM, NM Association of Blind Students, and one on future plans for our affiliate.

The highlight of our banquet was a speech by Pam Allen, and the awards and scholarships. 

 

Awards were as follows:

Pauline Gomez Outstanding Leadership Award-Tonia Trapp

Albert Gonzales Distinguished Public Servant Award-Senator Pete Campos

Albert Gonzales Distinguished Public Servant Award-Senator Sue Wilson

President’s Award-Ray Marshall

Valuable Service Award-Art Tannenbaum

Valuable Service Award-Gail Wagner

Valuable Service Award-Kelly Burma

Valuable Service Award-Monica Martinez

 

Following the banquet we had our traditional auction which netted more than $1,400.

 

 

Hermelinda Miller Nominated

 

Linda Miller, a long-time New Mexico resident, has been nominated for the Dr. Jacob Bolotin Award by Joe Cordova, a name well known to all of us.  Linda has held many leadership positions within the NFB of New Mexico.  Let’s wish Linda luck in getting this award. Also below is a letter of recommendation from Margaret Trujillo.

 

 

Gary Wunder, Chairman 

Dr. Jacob Bolotin Award Committee

National Federation of the Blind 

1800 Johnson Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21230

 

April 9, 2008

 

Dear Mr. Wunder:

 

This letter is to recommend Linda Miller for the Dr. Jacob Bolotin Award. I have known Linda for fifteen years. I see her as an amazing lady that has overcome multiple physical and environmental obstacles of her own to dedicate herself to the service of others. 

Linda Miller is a woman dedicated to empowering and encouraging others into achieving their maximum potential and highest level of proficiency.

 

Linda Miller has inspired many blind or visually impaired individuals through her personal and professional life. She leads by example and direction. Her knowledge and dedication to serving the blind community is exemplary. Her leadership skills are always evident in obvious consideration of the whole complex individual and need for individualized assistance. 

 

Some of the services she has provided individuals to assist them in meeting the challenges are:  individualized training, counseling, and seeking appropriate resources. She has intervened and supported individuals with other government and private agencies as required, at times dealing with very difficult and complicated government agencies at all levels. 

 

Ms. Miller is an amazing lady; she has always strived to raise the awareness of the plight of the blind. Ms. Miller has assisted many blind and visually impaired individuals to attain productive, self empowering, qualitative lives; lives that would have otherwise been surrendered to depression, fear, and hopelessness. Ms. Miller shares openly her tenacity, strength, and determination with everyone. Her goal has always been unwavering, to improve life situations for all.

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Margarita Trujillo MSW

 

NMABS Article 

By Monica Martinez, President, New Mexico Association of Blind Students

 

The New Mexico Association of Blind Students had a wonderful turnout at this year's NFB of NM state convention.  We had a very successful student division seminar which included representatives from UNM's Accessibility Services and CNM's Special Services.  We also had an NFB Philosophy quiz show and held our annual board elections.  

Our fundraising included selling snack bags, raffle tickets, and T-shirts.  By the end of the convention, we made over $700.  We have a lot of snack bags left as well as T-shirts.  Snack bags are $5.00 each and filled with lots of goodies.  The T-shirts are white with black lettering and says on the front "What happens at NFB convention stays at NFB convention." They are being sold for $10.00 and $12.00 for 2x.  

I would like to thank everyone on behalf of the student division that helped support the student division by making our fundraising efforts such a success.  If you didn't have a chance to buy a T-shirt or snack bag and are still interested in buying one, you can contact me at nicamm2002@yahoo.com
 

 

USEFUL WEBSITES

 

www.donotcall.gov
Some of the most useful legislation that stopped those annoying telemarketing calls to our home telephone has now been made permanent!  The Do Not Call Improvement Act of 2007 became law in February 2008.  If you haven’t put your home phone on this registry, go online or call 1-888-382-1222.

 

www.nihseniorhealth.gov 

This site contains medical information about 34 health topics of high interest to seniors, such as arthritis, cataracts, exercise, blood pressure, sleep, medicines and more.

 

www.satogo.com
Find a free text to voice screen reader from Serotek and the AIR (Accessibility Is a Right) Foundation.  AIR’s president is our own Art Schreiber.

 

www.1800emart.com
Obtain low-cost replacement cell phone batteries.

 

 

GOOD EATING

Submitted by Linda Velez, Cooking Arts Instructor, NM Orientation Center

 

This is a great summer dessert that can be made on the grill or a campfire.

 

BANANA SPLITS

 

Bananas

Marshmallows (miniatures)

Chocolate chips (mini-chips)

 

 Slice bananas lengthwise in skins.  Place the marshmallows and chocolate chips in the slit.  Wrap the creation in foil and place on a charcoal fire until the chips and marshmallows melt.  

 

 

MEETINGS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

 

September 6, 2008 – State Fair Parade

We the organized blind (NFB) will march in the state fair parade Saturday September 6, 2008. For information contact Sherry Abraham, 505-286-1506.

